


Vernhams Dean Parish Council
[bookmark: _GoBack]Notes of meeting
11th November 2019 - Millennium Hall
Present:
Richard Winch RW	Haydn Watkins HW		Adrian Butt AB
Julie Drury JD	Mark Doherty MD	
In attendance: 	Karen Nightingale KN 		Parishioners x 2
Apologies:
Nigel Palmer NP	Paul Nicoll PN			Kirsty North Cllr KN	
Phil North Cllr PN		
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the meeting 9th September 2019 were agreed and signed. It was agreed the clerk should place future minutes on the noticeboard as well as placing them in FOCUS in a timely fashion. The bi-monthly nature of the meetings has previously meant notes of meetings have not always appeared in FOCUS.
Register of Interests
None registered.
Public Participation
A parishioner once again presented his objections to the proposed extension to the Pavilion. Once again, it was stressed by the Chairman that no decisions had, nor would be taken, until such time that planning permission is or is not granted. No PC funds have been spent to date, nor have they been earmarked for the project. The land has been registered as the Council is required to do this by law and the cost of this was £300. Other pieces of Council land will also need to be formally registered.
Update from the Playing Field Association
John Hale introduced himself to the Council.  He has undertaken to look at the maintenance aspect of the playing fields.  The most recent RoSPA report indicates a number of problems.  The steps to the slide are a hazard as they are positioned incorrectly and pose a danger if a child falls from the slide.   Ideally, they should be positioned behind the slide.  The skateboard ramp does not meet required standards. The safety surface under the swings and climbing frame has shrunk leaving a gap around the perimeter, which poses a trip hazard.  Other minor concerns were also raised. Chairman will convene a meeting of the PFA to talk the issues through in more detail and identify a way forward.  
The recent vandalism of the pavilion and container is not deemed to have been carried out by local youths.  The nature of the graffiti indicates a more urban origin. The cost or removing it would be in the region of £500.  The concern is that if it were to be removed it would simply give the perpetrators a blank canvas on which to start again.  A security expert has been consulted and while anti-vandal paint could be used, it is not deemed to be a very useful deterrent.  CCTV cameras are a more reliable option, but there would need to be at least 6 cameras mounted at a sufficient height high covering all angles. Estimated cost £2000. 
The bonfire night had been a success despite the inclement weather and the date which co-incided with half term.  Chairman to put a note in FOCUS thanking everyone who helped set up and dismantle the event.  Some residue still needs to be removed from the bonfire.  Profits were down by around £500.  It was disappointing to note that certain parishioners actively avoided paying by accessing from the far end of the field.   Tighter security to be employed next year. 
Matters Arising
Parking at the bottom of The Dell.  Having new occupants in Back Lane, as previously feared, has not worsened the situation.  There will not be any parking restrictions imposed – the situation will instead just need to be monitored.  
HCC will not move the 30-mph sign to the west of the village.  A suggestion was made that a footpath could be created along the bottom of the field that runs along the road from Underwood to the flower meadow.  The route is an increasingly popular one for dog walkers and ramblers.  Chair to talk to the landowner to gauge how receptive they might be to such an idea.  Cllr Watkins to investigate permissive byways. 
The chairman had been up to Rockmor pond and had found out some more of its unique history.  The footpath leading to it does not appear on the definitive map but may well actually be a road.  It marks the start of the Test Way. 
Highways Update
The recent heavy rain has led to severe flooding at the bottom of Conholt Hill and the S bend.  The matter is with HCC to resolve but the lack of action is frustrating.  Chairman to raise with Borough and County Councillors.

Correspondence
An email had been received from Hurstbourne Tarrant PC informing the PC that they had been successful in securing a £750 grant for a defibrillator for Upton from TVBC.  As Upton is split between HbT and VD it was unanimously agreed that VD should contribute £708 towards the cost. Clerk to confirm to HbT PC.

Councillor Reports
Cllr Drury reported that the large pothole opposite Church Cottage has opened up once again. It was only filled approximately 2 months ago.  It is a major hazard to road users. HCC to be informed once again.  In addition, a large pothole near Pill Heath has appeared.  This is located in the parish of Hurstbourne Tarrant and they haver reported it.
The January meeting of the PC will hopefully take place in Upton at Parsonage Farm. Chair to ask Cllr Palmer to book if possible.
Cllr Butt reported that the 30 mph sign to the east of the village has rotted at the bottom and could be in danger of collapse.  HCC to be informed.   The issue of dog fouling was raised.  It is disappointing that some dog owners pick up their mess but then leave the plastic bags hanging in trees.  Another note to be placed in FOCUS asking owners to be responsible.  
Cllr Watkins has been trying to get BT to reverse their intention to remove the phone box.  Chairman to ask Cllr P North to get involved. The phone box serves an area surrounded by thatched cottages with poor mobile phone service and is deemed a vital asset to the village.
Cllr Nicoll has been in talks with HCC regarding flood mitigation strategies. The proposed culvert under the car park seems to be a flawed plan. PN has suggested instead that HCC provide the village with a pump that could be deployed quickly.  It is unfortunately apparent that the most desirable outcome – a pipe to carry water away under the road - will not happen, as it is cost prohibitive.  The idea of a bund has also been proposed but the PC deems the location on the Burydene inappropriate.
A parishioner who was administering the new village website has moved away.  It has not been possible to contact him and so it has been impossible to update the website.  Another parishioner has volunteered to take over but it appears it will be necessary to build a new website with a new domain name and then close the other one down.
It would appear that there is a PCSO who covers the Bourne Valley:
PCSO 16345 Lisa Moore, who works out of Stockbridge.  Her email is lisa.moore@hampshire.pnn.police.uk 

Planning
Change of Use permission was refused for The Old Chapel. The primary reason was the inability to site a water treatment site 7m away from the building. The current stability of the building is in doubt. Neighbours have raised concerns with TVBC.

Finance
Balance in Lloyds account: £28,727.22
Invoices were received and cheques raised for:
Tangley PC SLR share 			 £115.32
S Haigh repairs to pavilion 		£148.50
R Winch transport of pumps 		£20.00 
VDPFA Maintenance 			£950.00

Meeting finished 9.20pm
Next meeting 13th January 2020 location to be confirmed.






